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        Colorado Connection  
 

 

 

 

President’s Remarks 
By: Bernadette Jiron 

 

 

Welcome back all educators! I hope you had a fantastic summer and that you’re rested 
up for a brand-new school year. I attended the National AFT Convention in July that 
was held in Boston. I think it was one of the best conferences we've ever had! We had 
some fantastic speakers such as Senator Elizabeth Warren D-Mass; Charlie Baker, the 
Republican governor of Massachusetts; Marty Walsh, U.S. Secretary of Labor and 
Elizabeth Shuler, President of AFL-CIO and many other speakers.  Also, there were 
individual departmental meetings such as the PSRP Paraprofessionals’ Division , the 
Teachers’ Division and other groups.  Randi Weingarten was re-elected as our 
president; Fedrick C. Ingram, Secretary -Treasurer and Executive Vice President, 
Evelyn DeJesus. Congratulations to all of our leaders in education! 

Local Congratulations: I would like to recognize Victoria Pacheco and Christina 
Finnesy from our Local 4463 for their efforts in the recent negotiations for our local 
representing paraprofessionals, CSO’S, bus assistance and food and nutrition workers 
who collectively ratified the new 3-year agreement.   Paraprofessionals will be starting 
at $20 an hour, Special Ed. paraprofessionals start at $21 an hour, CSOs start at $23, 
leave CSOs start at $24.50 and nutrition workers’ starting salary is $18. Fantastic job, 
Local 4463!  You are the leaders of paraeducators and nutrition workers in Colorado. 

Kallie Leyba, Sarah Mesmer, and I worked this summer on endorsements for the 

upcoming election in November. We are supporting some candidates that are labor 

friendly.  See who we endorsed below and contribute to their campaigns by checking 

out our website at aftcolorado.org 

 

 

In Unity -  

Bernadette (Bernie) Jiron  

AFT Colorado President  

303-744-9962 

  

 

 

  

3rd Quarter 2022 

 

http://aftcolorado.org/
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From your Executive Director 
By: Kallie Leyba 

  
 

 
Working people in our country have a lot to celebrate as our elected leaders in Washington DC are 
delivering with the Bipartisan Safer Communities Act, the Inflation Reduction Act, The PACT Act, 
and the recent Executive Order around Student Debt Discharge. I’ve included summaries below of 
just some of the great things that are happening. This is an excellent reminder that elections have 
consequences (good and bad) and I urge you all to GET INVOLVED in the midterm elections: 
local, state and national.  
 

Thank you to the many of you who worked on the Initiative 63 Petition Signature Gathering 
process. Unfortunately, the Great Schools Thriving Communities Coalition was unable to raise 
enough funds to pay for petition workers in addition to our dedicated volunteers and Colorado’s 
voters won’t have an opportunity to vote on this proposal this year. We are already working on 
finding a way to change Colorado’s tax system so that we can get more funding into education. 
Stay tuned. Meanwhile, a sincere thank you to everyone who contributed in volunteer work and or 
financial donations. We are continuing to move forward.  
 

I’ll highlight some of this quarter’s work below.  Thank you all for your continued commitment to 
education and to AFT’s work.  
 

In solidarity,  
Kallie Leyba 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Executive Board member Kathy Dorman and Kallie Leyba celebrating 
the passage of the Inflation Reduction Act. 

https://www.bradyunited.org/press-releases/brady-celebrates-historic-passage-of-safer-communities-act-in-the-house-of-representatives?gclid=CjwKCAjwu5yYBhAjEiwAKXk_eNwCUp_EPNd-Hzyag0nDWLrdZp_MtIj0wUNOkH01eplmZ_VoNUHuWhoCwh0QAvD_BwE
https://www.democrats.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/inflation_reduction_act_one_page_summary.pdf
https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2022/08/02/fact-sheet-pact-act-delivers-on-president-bidens-promise-to-americas-veterans/
https://www.aft.org/press-release/afts-weingarten-biden-administrations-student-debt-discharge
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Election 2022 
 

Election season is approaching quickly. Your AFT Colorado COPE Committee and Executive 
Board have been working hard to make endorsement and donation decisions. Remember, 
member dues cannot be used for political purposes, and that is why I encourage all of you to 
donate to COPE, or increase your COPE donation if you already do (and thank you for your 
contributions). Talk to your local union office or email me to get your contribution set up. 
 

Below you will find a complete list of our endorsements for State Candidates. I am happy to talk to 
anyone about why our committee made the decisions they did – so if you have questions, please 
email me and  ask.  
 

Additionally, I hope you’ll join us for our What’s Up with the Election 2022 Zoom meeting on 
September 29, 2022 from 5-6 pm. During this meeting we will talk about which candidates are in 
YOUR House and Senate Districts and tell you more about them. We will talk about upcoming 
legislation we expect or hope to see next year and generally let you know what’s up for the 
election. I hope you’ll join us. We understand that many people don’t even know what their House 
or Senate District is, and it may have changed with redistricting. Don’t worry–we will help you figure 
it all out. Register for the Zoom meeting here.  
 

If you are ready to volunteer for candidates please email me RIGHT NOW, to tell me I can count 
on your support for election volunteering.  
 

We will be sending out detailed information on election volunteering opportunities soon so get out 
those canvassing shoes and get ready!  
 

Mike Cerbo, President of our Denver Federation of Teachers and I showed up for the kickoff of the 
NO WAY O’DEA BUS TOUR. O’Dea is running to replace Michael Bennet and Mike and I say, “No 
way, O’Dea.” 

 
  
  

mailto:kleyba@aftcolorado.org
mailto:kleyba@aftcolorado.org
https://forms.gle/N2miQitDDGgbmTwC7%20https:/forms.gle/N2miQitDDGgbmTwC7
https://forms.gle/N2miQitDDGgbmTwC7%20https:/forms.gle/N2miQitDDGgbmTwC7
mailto:kleyba@aaftcolorado.org
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AFL-CIO COPE Convention  

 

The two day convention in “Union Town, Colorado” (Pueblo) is where the AFL-CIO makes most of 
their decisions around endorsements of Colorado races and includes a reception with opportunities 
to meet candidates.   
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Federal Legislation to Celebrate 
Bipartisan Safer Communities Act 

 

You should know that our National President, Randi 
Weingarten, has been working tirelessly to  advance Gun 
Violence Prevention and Gun Safety Legislation. As a 
member of the AFT Gun Violence Prevention 
Committee, I was honored to be invited to celebrate the 
signing of the Bipartisan Safer Communities Act.  Many 
of you may not know that my family has had two 
members who had shootings at their schools. My 
husband was teaching at Columbine HS in 1999 and 
was shot at and, although he was not hit, he certainly 
suffered emotional injuries. Eleven years later, our son 
was very near the shooter at Deer Creek Middle School 
when two of his classmates were shot and injured. This 
has created a personal journey for both my husband and 
I in the Gun Violence Prevention work, and it is also a 
part of my job as Executive Director. This law is the most 

significant progress our country has made on gun safety legislation . . . probably ever. And 
while it is not the progress that many of us would like to see, it is the first step, and I have 
hope that we can continue to solve this problem in a bipartisan way. You can watch the 
video of the event here. The fact sheet on the law is here and pasted below.  

 
 
  
  
  
  

https://www.murphy.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/bipartisan_safer_communities_act_one_pager.pdf
https://twitter.com/i/broadcasts/1BRKjnneRXQKw
https://twitter.com/i/broadcasts/1BRKjnneRXQKw
https://www.murphy.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/bipartisan_safer_communities_act_one_pager.pdf


P a g e  | 7 

 
 

 



P a g e  | 8 

 



P a g e  | 9 

 
 
 
 
 



P a g e  | 10 

Inflation Reduction Act 
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 Local Union Updates 

 

 

Update from the Douglas County Federation 

 

The official summer break has come to a close as another school year has 
begun. Douglas County Federation(DCF) welcomed hundreds of new teachers and staff to 
Douglas County Schools on August 1 at Rock Canyon Highschool in Highlands Ranch. Many DCF 
members were on hand to meet and teach an introductory professional development class to 
incoming staff.  
 
Special thanks go to Lindsay Moraczewski, our new DCF organizer for organizing the DCF table 
with information about DCF and the benefits of our union and to Kathy Dorman for organizing and 
teaching one of many sessions of our Foundations of Effective Teaching. We were fortunate to 
have the assistance of the following teachers at our DCF table for the day: Matt Solak (pictured), 
Anne Fisher and Shannon Doering. Kathy Dorman is our State Education Issues Coordinator and 
she was assisted by Julie Lopez and two new teacher trainers, Adam Bittler and Bridget McCoy. 
This is an exciting time as we have many newly trained teachers to teach our upcoming 
Foundations and English Language Learners classes.  
 

 
From left to right, Kevin DiPasquale and Matt Solak (teaches Chinese at Legend High School) 
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Denver Federation for Paraprofessionals  

 and Nutrition Service Employees 
 

 

We did it!!! Our local has made a great leap forward for educational support staff wages in Denver 
Public Schools.  We stuck to our guns and made sure that we as ESP’s are beginning to make a 
livable wage in Denver. The starting wages for paraeducators in Denver is now $20 an hour and 
for nutritional workers it is $18 an hour. We are the leaders in Colorado in supporting educators 
and nutrition workers! We have a 3-year agreement with the Denver Public Schools which means 
that every year will include a step increase for every employee. This provision went into effect 
August 1, 2022. We also were able to get one paid holiday for all local members. Our veteran 
employees also receive increased pay for the next three years.  Union strong AFT! 

 

 
 

DOUGLAS COUNTY RETIREES PRESIDENT’S POST  

By Bill Hamaker 
 
I hope you all had a happy and healthy summer! DCF Retirees has over one hundred members in 
our ranks representing the best and brightest of our district. We mean to stay active as we support 
teachers and staff who are currently on the “front lines! It was good to see many retirees at the 
online Retiree meeting on July 22 and again in-person at the tribute celebration for our past 
president, Robin Handy, who, sadly, passed away in May.  
 
For those who don’t know me, I am Bill Hamaker, retired DC elementary music teacher and union 
activist in Douglas County Schools since 1982. I know I have some big shoes to fill as the new 
DCF Retirees president following our ardent and active friend, Robin. To me, Robin’s greatest 
asset was her ever-present sense of humor and fun. If nothing else, I hope to convey her 
exuberance for life into all of our activities in the future! 
 
I want to hear from any and all of you. Please reach out with your thoughts and ideas. We want to 
make DCFR not only a union of retirees but a union of friends enjoying the best years of our lives!  
 
New and returning DCFR Officers: 
 

Welcome to Margaret Brinker, our new DCFR Member at Large! Margaret is a veteran retired 

teacher! She and her husband Dale (also a DCF Retiree) live in Parker. Our other loyal returning 

officers are: Nancy Lawson, secretary and Sarah Mesmer, vice president. 
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AFT COLORADO 

STANDING TOGETHER: MAKING A DIFFERENCE  

Committee on Political Education (COPE) Deduction  
925 S. Niagara St., Suite 600, Denver, CO 80224 www.aftcolorado.org  303-947-6709 

What is COPE? COPE is how AFT Colorado raises and collects voluntary political contributions from members. COPE is a non-

partisan political education committee. These voluntary funds are used statewide to help back candidates and committees that 

support education and labor.  There is one reason AFT Colorado needs to grow our COPE program, YOU. With the current 

economic environment our priorities are vulnerable and are constantly being targeted for reduction. Education budgets, programs, 

and services are often first on the chopping block when states face dwindling tax revenues. Along with decent working conditions, 

retirement, and health care. All vitally affect our lives. A strong COPE program will protect our various interests.  
  
At the local level COPE is essential. AFT Colorado will use your voluntary funds to assist in school board races, levies, and 

referendums in your district. Reductions in state education aid and inflation have made local budgets even more of a challenge. We 

use COPE dollars to work with labor and education friendly supporters on both sides of the aisle.  

  

FIRST NAME_________________________________ LAST NAME ___________________________________  

  

BILLING ADDRESS ___________________________________________________________________________  

  

BILLING CITY___________________________ STATE_________________      ZIP____________________  

  

HOME PHONE________________________________ WORK PHONE__________________________________  

  

MOBILE PHONE _________________________________ wish to receive periodic text messages and accept the associated charges.  
  

HOME EMAIL________________________________________________ LOCAL ________________________  

  

WORK LOCATION____________________________________________________________________________ 

PAYMENT  

Due to the associated fees, we prefer that you sign up for bank draft payment.  

 MONTHLY COPE AMOUNT  $5   $10  $15   $OTHER___________   

_____________________________________________________________________________________________ 

BANK DRAFT ****PREFERRED METHOD****  

Fill out below or simply attach a voided check.  

 BANK NAME ________________________________________________________________________________  

  

ROUTING NUMBER ______________________  ACCOUNT NUMBER ______________________________  

   

CREDIT/DEBIT CARD: CARD TYPE:  VISA   MC      

 

 NAME ON CARD____________________________________________________________________________  

  

CARD NUMBER___________________________________________________  EXP DATE________________   
 I hereby authorize a monthly contribution to the AFT CO COPE (AFT CO COPE) in the amount indicated above. This authorization is signed freely and voluntarily 

and not out of any fear of reprisal, and I will not be favored nor disadvantaged because I exercise this right. I understand this money will be used to make 

political contributions by AFT CO COPE. AFT CO COPE may engage in joint fundraising efforts with AFT COPE and/or the AFL-CIO. This voluntary authorization 

may be revoked at any time by notifying AFT CO COPE in writing of the desire to do so. Contribution or gifts to AFT CO COPE are not deductible as charitable 

contributions for federal income tax purposes. Contributions cannot be reimbursed or otherwise paid by any other person or entity.  
 

http://www.aftcolorado.org/
http://www.aftcolorado.org/

